Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Public Hearing / Regular Meeting 

June 11, 2009 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Public Hearing and Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, June 11, 2009.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton (arrived at 7:41 p.m.), Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Joe McCollum.

Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires
Visitors:
Wayne Berg, Chief Donald Gaddy, Naomi Herndon, RoxAnne Smith, Linda Smosky, and Susan Suarez.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of June 11, 2009 to order at 7:31 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2. 
Public Hearing – 2009-2010 Proposed Budget
· Mayor Becker opened the public hearing at 7:33 p.m.
· Mayor Becker noted that no one had signed up to speak and asked if there was anyone who wished to speak.  There were no comments.

· Mayor Becker closed the public hearing at 7:33 p.m.    
3.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.

4.
Approval of Town Council Monthly Reports 
A. April  2009 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the April 2009 Tax Collector’s Report as presented and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

B. April 2009 Finance Report    
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the April 2009 finance report and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

5.
Census 2010
· Ms. Susan Suarez spoke on behalf of the 2010 Census.  Ms. Suarez thanked the council for allowing her to have an informal setting at the town hall open house; it was a great event and she was able to get to know several people in this community.  The 2010 Census is coming out in the mail in March of 2010 and the importance of it is something that needs to be considered in Mineral Springs.  It’s mandated by our Constitution that every 10 years everyone in the United States of America be counted and it’s “our” work that starts in 2009 to try and figure out how all of us in the USA can be counted.  The 2010 Census motto is “in our hands” and we also say “ensure an accurate count of our communities, our state, and our country”.  What is at stake is that there is over $300,000,000,000 (three hundred billion) is distributed among the States/Counties/Towns every year based upon Census data, which amounts to approximately 300,000,000,000,000 (three hundred trillion) every ten years; therefore, an accurate count is very important for towns like Mineral Springs to receive their part of the pie, albeit a small part, but Union County would be able to get a bigger part if everybody in Mineral Springs was counted.  Power is resting upon an accurate count for our state; there are 435 seats in the House of Representatives and those are allocated based on the Census figures.  There are certain obstacles that are facing us; some people are just really distrusting of the government at this point in time and some people say “who cares if they have an accurate number for who is living in the United States”.  How can we overcome that?  We as a body and a community here in Mineral Springs can band together and make it our duty/job to get the word out that everybody here should be counted.  Ms. Suarez said that she can help with that.  The good news is that the 2010 Census is a short form with just 10 questions, which can be answered in 10 minutes; the information requested is basic and shouldn’t be difficult for anyone to make out.   Ms. Suarez explained to the council that they can help make this a success by agreeing to the partnership agreement included in the folder that was left for them.  Ms. Suarez also pointed out the safety of the Census; the Census Bureau takes everyone’s personal information very seriously as far as guarding it securely and not sharing it with anyone.  As a Census employee, Ms. Suarez has taken an oath that says if she were to share any of the personal information of anybody that is counted in the Census, she could be fined $250,000 and five years in prison.   
6.
Council on Aging 

· Ms. Linda Smosky from the Council on Aging thanked the council for allowing her to speak tonight and for their past support.  The senior population is growing by leaps and bounds; in Union County, from last year to this year the population of people 60 years grew by 2,030.  That population is going to continue to grow; the school age population of Union County is approximately 39,000 to 40,000.  Ms. Smosky mentioned a report that was done called “Community for a Lifetime”; she would like to come back at a later time to share that information with the town.   Ms. Smosky wanted to take this opportunity to give a brief update on what the Council on Aging has been doing this past year.  Ms. Smosky explained that they enable folks the ability to stay in their homes, because they send aides out into their homes to help them; there are approximately 92 clients at the present time, two of which are 101 years old.  Council on Aging has two new programs that they have been doing in the last year; Health Promotion, which is something that the aging network is really working on now, this program has been tried and proven to successful; and the other program is called the Matter of Balance, which is a program to help older adults to prevent falls.   After an older adult suffers a fall they lose a lot of confidence and become more sedentary; therefore, Council on Aging tries to help them build their confidence again by identifying risk factors and adding an exercise component to strengthen their legs/improve balance.  Two very successful classes have been given so far; these classes are limited to 15 participants at a time.  There are enough people on the waiting list to do three more; it is just a matter of finding the time and a place.   The other program that has been growing in the past year is part of the family caregiver support program, which focuses on the person giving the care. In some cases there are grandparents taking care of the grandchildren, so they have a support group that is really great because they share ideas and Council on Aging is able to bring in speakers to help them.  Next week, they have an attorney who will be a speaker for the group, because they have questions such as “what are my legal rights”.  Ms. Smosky encouraged the council to visit their website at coaunion.org.  One of the things they have added this year is to put folks on the email list and when they have information that should be shared, they will send it out so that the town can get it out to people through a newsletter.  Ms. Smosky reiterated that she would like to come back in July or August to talk about this.  
7.
Turning Point 
· Turning Point Representative Ms. Naomi Herndon thanked the mayor and council for their ongoing support.  Turning Point is a domestic violence shelter and program; it is the only one of its kind in Union County.  They serve women and children who are fleeing domestic violence; most of them are in imminent danger when they go to the shelter.   Last year was a very difficult year for Union County; Turning Point served 633 women and children at the shelter, which is unprecedented.  There were seven domestic-violence related homicides in Union County.  A study was done by the UNC Urban Institute 10 years ago that said one in four people in Union County will be impacted by domestic violence and at that time the population was significantly lower.  Domestic violence is all around us; it is in every neighborhood and it crosses all socio-economic brackets and there is no particular population that goes unscathed by domestic violence.  Turning Point will determine the needs of women, because their goal is not to just send them back out in the community after patching up their wounds, but to help them become self-sufficient, and to help them become empowered so that they can live their lives free of violence.  Women are not the only ones abused; according to Justice Department reports, approximately five percent of all reported domestic violence incidents are male, where the man is physically or psychologically abused.  Ms. Herndon stated that they believe that number is significantly higher, because many do not report domestic violence.  Another goal for Turning Point is to help women go out and maintain a violence free life and to be models for their children.  They also have individual counseling for the women and for the children depending on what they need (individual or group settings).  Turning Point offers a victims’ advocacy and a teen dating violence program.  
8.
Catawba Lands Conservancy 

· Ms. RoxAnne Smith from the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC) showed the council a PowerPoint presentation and shared with them what has been going on over the last year with the CLC in Union County and Mineral Springs.   The CLC has an important mission to protect land, water, wildlife habitats and to enhance the quality of life.  The CLC has 16 projects totaling 2,039 acres; one of those projects is the Mineral Springs Greenway.  They hold 120 properties, which is protecting 1,300 acres; there are approximately 75 conservation easements where the landowner still owns the land and 40 plus where the CLC has ownership of the land and manages the property.  The CLC collaborates with the Carolina Thread Trail and they have an Open Space Protection collaborative.  The CLC also works with local advisory councils (Mayor Becker serves on the Union County Advisory Council); the advisory council guides the CLC in helping them set our priorities for preservation in the county.  Additionally, the CLC provides their advisory board with a monthly dashboard that keeps them up to date with the CLC’s financial activity, land projects, and stewardship issues.     Union County is the 7th fastest growing county and when you were talking about the number of people who are older and moving and living in the community, it’s not just young folks moving here, it is also older folks moving here, because it is a great retirement community.   Part of the reason they come here is the quality of life, the weather, and the natural features. The downside to all of this great growth is what happened when people came here; we have lost 35% of our tree cover in the last 20 years.  In our region 130 acres has been converted each day over the last decade.  Water quality, which is really important to our health and well being, is constantly declining during that growth.  The advances the CLC has made in Union County include 740 acres protected through seven projects; they have conserved assets valued at $3,500,000 (three million, five hundred thousand).   This enhances the quality of life in Union County by preserving agricultural heritage, hardwood forests, and stream buffers, and providing education/recreation.  Between 2006 and 2008, the CLC has strategically committed to really up the ante with their resources in Union County and they have committed to really strong efforts and they dedicated extraordinary staff time, built a network of volunteers and developed a tailored strategic plan to ensure a great representation here.  

· Ms. Smith updated the council on the Carolina Thread Trail, which is a regional greenway/trail system connecting 15 counties, 11 of which are in North Carolina.  The purpose of it is to establish connectivity and provide catalytic funding for the trail system and technical support for them along the way.  Support can be received through planning grants, acquisition grants, and construction grants.  Union County is in the first phase; they will be having an organizational meeting in August.    
9.
Hospice of Union County 
· Hospice of Union County Resource Development Director, Mr. Wayne Berg thanked the council for allowing him to speak.  Hospice represents something we all face at some point in time as far as end of life issues.  Hospice has been in Union County since 1983; they are celebrating their 25th anniversary right now.   The Union County Hospice was the first in the State of North Carolina to have a residential facility, which was built in 1992; another one was built in 1994, and they are currently building the third one.  Hospice focuses on end of life issues by giving the individual and their family members compassionate quality care for that last stage of life they are going through, making that last time as comfortable as possible.  Hospice is based on comfort care, not acute care and normally the time line is six months or less.  Hospice has staff (nondenominational chaplain/social workers) that not only provides care to the patient, but also to their families as far as getting through this difficult time; they also have volunteers that help the families out with things such as grocery shopping.  As previously mentioned, Hospice is currently in the process of building a third Hospice House; it’s the first one in Union County that is going to provide what’s called “inpatient care”.  Right now they have two houses that are residential care, which have a “home like setting”; where family members can come in, bring their pets or whatever they want to help them get through this difficult period.  They are open seven days a week, 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.  There are certain things that they cannot do currently, for example, if a patient needs a tracheotomy or a transfusion, they have to be transferred to an acute care facility or hospital.  This is a very difficult emotional time for everybody as well as being difficult from a financial standpoint.  In 2006, Hospice of Union County was granted a certificate of need by the State of North Carolina to build an inpatient facility, which they are in the process of building; it will be a 12-bed facility with six inpatient beds and six residential beds.   In the new Hospice House, they are going to have the ability to serve those patients that are in very critical need and they are in the process of bringing in a physician.  Currently, they have two volunteer physicians that donate all of their time to Hospice, but they will have a paid physician on staff to make rounds, because those people that are in the inpatient units will require daily rounds.  Their goal is to have the third building finished in August of 2009.   Mr. Berg explained that he was here this evening to ask the town for support, which would certainly be appreciated.  
10. 
Consideration of a “Revised” Downtown Development Application Submitted by the Blythe Company
· Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that she received an email from Ms. Patti Lemmond this afternoon apologizing for not being able to attend this meeting; however, she had a graduation to attend.  The revision to the downtown development plan is to include an accessory structure on the property.  The planning board and the applicant have worked out the details; the structure location is good, the parking requirements have been met, and they have agreed to use clapboard siding on the accessory structure to bring it into compliance with the downtown overlay.  Councilwoman Critz asked if this was the structure that was already on the property and not an additional one.  Ms. Brooks responded that was correct; the accessory structure in question has already been placed on the property.  Mayor Becker asked if he was correct that this has been to the planning board a couple of times and they have hashed it out and arrived at this recommendation.  Ms. Brooks responded that was correct and noted that the planning board gave the applicant a deadline of August 1, 2009 to have it completed.   
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the amendment for their downtown application and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

11. 
 Consideration of and Copper Run Final Plat 6
· Mayor Becker explained that the council approved Copper Run Final Plat 5 last month, which was for the purchase tract and the greenway tract.  Ms. Brooks explained that Mr. Niblock has agreed to give the town the cemetery lot and that is what this final plat is all about.  It actually adjoins our soon-to-be open space and it has road frontage.  This plat does not contain the Union County Environmental Health certificate for a septic tank, because this lot will not have one.  Mayor Becker added that this is not a building lot and eventually a conservation easement will be placed on it.   Councilwoman Critz asked if there was any kind of technology that we have that would give us a better understanding of exactly what is underground there, because right now it is just a piece of land that we know has history.  Mayor Becker responded that Margaret Cannon knew some people from Mint Hill and Charlotte who are cemetery researchers and they have visited the site and confirmed that those were actually gravestones that were visible, but nobody seems to know whether it was a family plot or a slave plot.  The lot was originally platted to be the Homeowners Association (HOA), it was cut out to be protected, and the reason we are taking it now is because it became an orphan tract when the 35 acres of the floodplain was cut off for the town.  It had to be platted to somebody and at that point the lot had to get a tax ID number and Mr. Niblock said “Well why don’t you guys take it instead of me holding on to it for the HOA”, but at this point we don’t have any specific plans for the cemetery portion, it is sort of fenced off right now and protected during any other construction, but we don’t have immediate plans for identifying the graves anymore than they already are. There are people, volunteers who may be interested in doing additional research.  Ms. Brooks commented that was something the town would like to do and this is one reason why this lot couldn’t actually be combined with the other 35 acres; the easement requirements from the Clean Water Trust Fund Grant would not allow it.  Mayor Becker explained that RoxAnne Smith has recommended strongly that the town not put this with the other property, because it might confuse the State people and there might be different regulations and we do not want to do anything that will delay the project.  Councilwoman Critz asked if we would discuss the particulars on how to handle this later.  Mayor Becker responded absolutely and actually the town will not be taking possession tonight.  What we are doing tonight is approving the “subdivision”, so that it can be recorded as a separate tract.  This plat is a standard final plat except that we are not requesting Union County Environmental Health sign off on the septic.     

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve item number 11, Copper Run Final Plat 6 and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

12. 
 Consideration of the 2008-2009 Audit Contract
· Mayor Becker explained that the audit contract is standard and is actually a couple of hundred dollars less that the town budgeted.  There are no real changes in the terms of the contract.  If the audit contract is approved by the council, it will then have to be approved by the Local Government Commission prior to the audit taking place.  Councilwoman Critz noted that Mr. Burns has always done a very good job for the town.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the audit contract and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

13. 
 Consideration of 2008-2009 Non-Profit Funding Requests
· Mayor Becker explained that it is time for the council to look at the funding requests.  A summary was included in the agenda packet showing prior years’ contributions.  Mayor Becker projected that there is just over $8,000 available in the community projects category to distribute to these nonprofits; there have been 8 requests.  Councilwoman Coffey asked what Mayor Becker was suggesting for Hospice.  Mayor Becker responded that was up to the council; last year the donation was a contribution toward their capital project, which was for very good reasons and it was with the understanding that Mineral Springs might not continue to fund at that level every year.  Mayor Becker felt that he didn’t see us going below $1,000.  Councilman Countryman explained that he had listened to all of the presenters and one of the things that has impacted him was the fact that of all the contributions that the town makes, although he is supportive of the Catawba Lands Conservancy (CLC), it is ironic that we give more money to that agency than to a lot of people who need that assistance.  People are more important sometimes, so given the economic condition of this year and given the fact that we all know that all of these agencies, for a variety of reasons, are going to sustain lower contributions, the council might want to consider reevaluating how they support land versus people.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that it is her belief that it is slightly more than just about conserving property, it’s about some basic right to life, such as, clean air and clean water, which is a benefit of preserving the land.  Councilman Countryman clarified that he is not suggesting not supporting the CLC, because they need to be supported religiously, but if there is a way that the council can reapportion the funds, it should be considered.  Councilwoman Critz pointed out that the town has a lot of conservation land and the CLC has just helped Mayor Becker facilitate the procurement of grant money for the greenway project.  What Councilman Countryman is suggesting might be appropriate at some point, but Councilwoman Critz did not think this is the right time to make that adjustment.  Councilwoman Cureton commented that she agreed with what Councilman Countryman said and personally she did not see that it’s not the right time, because these “people” really need help.   Councilwoman Neill felt that it should be kept the same.

· The council continued to discuss the nonprofits and determined that they were good matches for Mineral Springs.  Mayor Becker informed the council that he had just done a few numbers with his calculator and if we kept the CLC at its level, the Council on Aging specifically requested $1,000, we could raise Hospice to $1,250, keep Red Cross at $1,000, increase United Family Services to $750, keep the Community Arts Council at $500, raise Turning Point to $750, and increase the Literacy Council to $250, that would be a total of $8,000.        
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to fund Catawba Lands Conservancy $2,500, Council on Aging $1,000, Hospice $1,250, Red Cross $1,000, United Family Service $750, Community Arts Council $500, Turning Point $750, and Literacy Council $250 for a total of $8,000 and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

14. 
 Consideration of the 2009-2010 Budget

· Mayor Becker noted that he did not have any requests from the council last month to change anything in the budget, except the issue of cutting the mayor salary, which the council did not approve of.  This does not change the budget, because it just comes out of a different area in the office category; the budget ordinance remains the same as presented.  

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adopt the 2009-2010 budget and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· Mayor Becker pointed out that he had an opportunity to talk with Councilwoman Terry Patton from the Village of Marvin at the town hall open house.  Councilwoman Patton was astonished at how thorough Mineral Springs is and how “lax” they seem to be in her town; she can’t understand why she’s not getting a little more accountability.  Mayor Becker noted that this council is very good at accountability, it isn’t just staff, the council takes very careful interest in our fiscal management.   Councilwoman Critz noted the Tripp Helms (Union County judge) commented at the town hall open house that not only did he love the building, but he especially loved the way the town did it; the fiscal responsibility the town has shown does not go unnoticed.  
15. 
 Town Hall Facility Report and Town Hall Open House Report
· Mayor Becker explained that there were several reports and a request for the town hall.  Ms. Brooks pointed out that she had prepared a memo for the council about the request, which was from Chief Don Gaddy of the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.  Chief Gaddy explained that he had asked Ms. Brooks about the possibility of the fire department using the town hall for their annual meeting on July 6, 2009.  Chief Gaddy further explained that they are in the middle of a renovation and there is no air conditioning over there right now and the first place Chief Gaddy thought of was the town hall.  Chief Gaddy commented that they never know how many people will attend the meeting, but they can bring some chairs if needed.   Mayor Becker asked the council for a motion, for the record, if the council wishes to approve Chief Gaddy’s request. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve Chief Gaddy’s request and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· Chief Gaddy asked the council if they had a minute for him to make a report on what has been happening at the fire department for the past four months.  Mayor Becker responded that he could certainly give the council a quick update.  Chief Gaddy informed the council that it’s a hard year for getting money, but he has assigned one guy in the organization the job of writing/requesting grants.  Thus far, he has brought in a $30,000 matching grant from the State and a $600 matching grant from the Forestry Service, and a $10,000 grant from Firehouse Subs.  The fire department plans on using those grants to purchase air packs for the firefighters; all of the SCBA (self-contained breathing apparatus) they have is 12 years old and the regulations are changed on them every five years.     As far as the construction is going, they said they would start pouring the slab next week and hopefully there’ll be a building up over there before long; they are building walls inside the old building now.  Chief Gaddy commented that he is very proud of the guys for getting all of the grants.  Councilwoman Critz stated that they are all to be commended, she is aware of some of the money that Wesley Chapel has recently spent on their new firehouse and what the Mineral Springs Fire Department is doing and what they are providing to the community at the price they are providing it for should be commended.   Chief Gaddy responded that the lady from Marvin requested information from him regarding new building costs and he provided her with figures between $167 and $159 a square foot.  The MSVFRD came in way below that.  Mayor Becker added that if you went over the firehouse anytime in the past month or two, you would have found the lift up there and firefighters putting up sheet rock.  Chief Gaddy manages to really get a lot of volunteer labor that doesn’t just respond to calls; they are also doing a lot of work on the building, which is a way of saving money and getting good “bang for the buck”.  Our district is very fortunate to have a fire department that works that way because, it keeps our tax rate low and keeps the service at the level we like it to be.  Chief Gaddy explained that he looked online today and found that the fire tax will be exactly the same thing it was last year; however, he did not know whether they (county commissioners) were going to pass the budget or not.   
· Councilwoman Neill mentioned that the fire department’s annual meeting is open to the public and the public has voting power at that meeting.  Councilwoman Neill urged every council member to be at the meeting to stand up and speak and to thank Chief Gaddy, Tony Belk, and the board for what they have done.  They have been fiscally responsible and conservative on their building.  Since this is a public meeting, anyone from the public will be able to vote; they could even vote someone in or out.  Chief Gaddy clarified that the meeting was on Monday, July 6, 2009 at 7:30 p.m.  Chief Gaddy wanted the council to understand that he is a “figure head” of the fire department, he doesn’t do the work, although he may get it done, it is the Board of Directors that are doing the planning, etc. and it the firefighters that actually do the work.  Chief Gaddy suggested if the council gets a chance, they should thank the board members and the firefighters.   
· Mayor Becker pointed out the Ms. Brooks’ memo is just an idea of the discussions they have had about governmental activities that may need/want to occur at the town hall, such as the mayors/commissioners meeting or the managers/clerks luncheon.  Mayor Becker commented that the town hall is not the “staff’s” facility, it’s the council’s/people’s facility and they are the ones who authorize the use of the facility.  Mayor Becker asked the council if staff can be authorized to use the facility for governmental or public safety purposes throughout the year as a general policy.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would love to see the Council on Aging be able to use the facility.  Mayor Becker clarified that would be a public service not governmental/public safety; public service would require special approval from the council.   
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to accept Mayor Becker’s recommendation that he and Ms. Brooks have the opportunity to approve and invite government entities (government/public safety) to use the facility and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker reported that we have completed the repairs from the town hall break-in.  At the recommendation of Mr. Bill Price, an installation company has installed 3M security film (laminated plastic) to all of the windows/door.  The price was $3,400, which included a $500 discount, because we are Sonitrol customers.  Hopefully this extra protection will allow time for communications to get the call out to the deputy so that maybe we can apprehend them or keep them out of the building.  The cost of the film was charged against the building construction fund, because it is a permanent part of the building.  Mayor Becker informed the council that the cost of the building was still under $500,000; he predicted it would be $482,000 on the actual building construction, which does not include the furniture.   Mayor Becker explained that he would be filing an insurance claim with the League [of Municipalities] (insurance carrier), which has a $500 deductible on the computer and a $1,000 deductible on the building and contents; they are combining the deductible and just charging a $1,000 deductible.  The claim is going to be approximately $3,000 for replacing the damaged furniture, the window, and the computer.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked which window they came through.  Mayor Becker responded that it was the middle window right at Ms. Christina Squires’ desk where the computer was visible on her desk.  We have already instituted policies of not keeping anything like that out; the computer gets locked up in a locked closet, which doesn’t have windows.  Councilwoman Neill added that the screens will help.  Mayor Becker commented that we didn’t have those blinds at that time either.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked how the lighting out front was at night.  Mayor Becker responded that we do not have the parking lot lights on at night, but the portico lights light up the building fairly well.  The town’s ordinance does not allow the parking lot lights to be on all night.  Councilwoman Neill has talked with Captain Easley at the Sheriff’s Department and Mr. Price has taken a very active role.  When we hired Sonitrol to do our security, we also got the president (Mr. Price) of the company to take a personal interest in the case.  He has met with Union County Communications trying to educate them on how Sonitrol calls come in.  Sheriff Eddie Cathey is having Mr. Price do roll call meetings with the deputies four times to get all the shifts.    Councilwoman Critz commented that we were very blessed that they didn’t come in and totally vandalize it.  Mayor Becker responded that with the alarm, they don’t have time to do that.  Councilwoman Coffey asked about the response.  Mayor Becker responded that Union County Communications does have some issues getting their calls in, whether it is the Sheriff’s Department or the Fire Department; they are not always as quick getting the 911 calls dispatched to the appropriate provider.  Councilwoman Neill explained that she has spoken with some deputies in the community and asked them when they are doing their paperwork late at night if they would pull into the town hall parking lot instead of doing their paperwork at the Petro and they said they would.

· Ms. Brooks informed the council that we came in well under budget on the open house.  Mayor Becker commented that with all items accounted for the total price was $762 of which $27.50 was tax.  Councilwoman Critz commented that there were a lot of people that need extra thanks for all of the work that was done prior to the event, such as Bob Neill, Councilwoman Cureton, Mayor Becker, Ms. Brooks, Mr. David Brooks, and Mr. Michael Brooks.      
16. 
 Consideration of Appointing a Liaison to CONNECT
· Mayor Becker reminded that council that we had the CONNECT presentation last month and this month the council is to determine who will be the liaison for it.  Mayor Becker asked who wanted to do that.  After a brief discussion of all of the committees the council was on, Mayor Becker volunteered to be the liaison and Ms. Brooks volunteered to be his backup.       
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to Mayor Becker the delegate and Ms. Brooks as the alternate and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None
17.
Other Business
· There was no other business.   
18.
Adjournment  
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 9:26 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, July 9, 2009 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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